

Berkshire

davidoliver372@googlemail.com Follow David on Twitter: @mancunianmedic

Cite this as: *BMJ* 2020;369:m2214 http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m2214 Published: 11 June 2020

ACUTE PERSPECTIVE

David Oliver: The structural problems highlighted by covid-19

David Oliver consultant in geriatrics and acute general medicine

There's been much to celebrate in the extraordinary, professional, and brave response of NHS staff to covid-19. But the crisis has also brought to wider attention a host of structural problems that those in the know had already recognised. As we consider settling back into business as usual, it's important that we focus on solutions.

Acres of newsprint and hours of broadcasting have been devoted to our country's failure to enact adequate pandemic preparedness after the 2016 Cygnus exercise, which was based on a future novel virus or strain.¹ There's now a court challenge asking for the full Cygnus report details to be released.² Recommendations for capacity in testing, contact tracing, personal protective equipment (PPE), ventilators, and intensive care bed capacity—among the lowest in the developed world—were not heeded.

Even if we'd responded a few weeks earlier to the World Health Organization's declarations of coronavirus as a public health emergency and then a pandemic,³ those gaps in capacity, stocks, and the ability to scale up quickly would always have been exposed. South East Asian nations and Germany already had the necessary infrastructure, or flexible links with the biotechnology sector, that enabled them to react more quickly.⁴

In England, since the 2010 election we've also seen sustained cuts to funding of local government (where directors of public health and their teams have sat since the 2012 Health and Social Care Act), to the public health grant, budgets, and staffing, impairing local capacity to respond to a pandemic with case identification and contact tracing.⁶7

Arguably, Public Health England (also legislated into existence in 2012) is now heavily centralised and has at times during the pandemic proved too rigid and controlling, sometimes reactive and slow off the mark—for instance, over guidance on transfers from hospital to care homes or on PPE. Its credibility has been harmed by this and by seeming too close to politicians in government communications.

Furthermore, England's hospital bed base is among the lowest per 1000 population among OECD nations, and hospitals were already running far too close to capacity—with endemic overcrowding, long waits in emergency departments, and increasing numbers of beds put out of action by delayed care transfers due to poor capacity in social and community health services.⁸

Funding and workforce

Social care has been subjected to a sustained attack on funding since 2010. The care home service has struggled for viability and funding. And home care has lacked staff, with immigration policy worsening the situation and around one in eight vacancies unfilled. We have no more care home places now than in 2010, and 400 000 fewer people receive home care.^{9 10}

Although many models of enhanced NHS support for care homes have been successful and independent evaluations are showing their benefits, residents have consistently faced problems in accessing input from community health services, and wrangles persist over unrealistic expectations in the GP contract for input from primary care.^{11 12}

Meanwhile, before we'd even heard of covid-19, the NHS was struggling with big workforce shortages. One in eight nursing posts and one in 12 medical posts were unfilled, and this was more pressing still in some specialties or regions. Burnout and attrition were becoming endemic. Key groups, such as community nurses and health visitors, had been subjected to sustained cuts.¹³

Although a hostile immigration policy and an unsettling atmosphere from Brexit have increasingly deterred staff from coming to the UK, one in seven clinical staff trained overseas. During the pandemic these staff have paid for their service in blood—just look at the body count.¹⁴

Despite the many success stories of the frontline NHS and social care response to the pandemic, so many of the problems we've witnessed have their roots in the structural problems that those of us who work in services, and who watch health policy closely, knew were hiding in plain sight. The pandemic has put them centre stage, and once it's over they need to be tackled with effective and sustained action, to avoid a repeat when pandemic time comes around again.

Competing interests: See www.bmj.com/about-bmj/freelance-contributors.

Provenance and peer review: Commissioned; not externally peer reviewed.

- Pegg D. What was Exercise Cygnus and what did it find? *Guardian* 2020 May 7. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/may/07/what-was-exercise-cygnus-and-what-did-it-find.
- 2 Doward J. If ministers fail to reveal 2016 flu study they "will face court." Guardian 2020 Apr 26. https://www.theguardian.com/uknews/2020/apr/26/doctor-sue-results-operation-cygnus.
- World Health Organization. WHO announces COVID-19 outbreak a pandemic. 12 Mar 2020. http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/healthemergencies/coronavirus-covid-19/news/news/2020/3/who-announcescovid-19-outbreak-a-pandemic.
- 4 Soistmann R, Trigonoplos P. How 9 countries responded to Covid-19—and what we can learn to prepare for the second wave. Advisory Board 2020 May 8. https://www.advisory.com/research/global-forum-for-health-careinnovators/the-forum/2020/05/covid-19-covid-19-responses.
- 5 Scally G, Jacobson B, Abbasi K. The UK's public health response to covid-19. BMJ 2020;369:m1932. https://www.bmj.com/content/369/bmj.m1932. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m1932 pmid: 32414712

- 6 Health Foundation. Urgent call for £1bn a year to reverse cuts to public health funding. 12 Jun 2019. https://www.health.org.uk/news-and-comment/news/urgent-call-for-1-billion-a-year-to-reverse-cuts-to-public-health-grant.
- 7 Lawrence F, Garside J, Pegg D, Conn D, Carrell S, Davies H. How a decade of privatisation and cuts exposed England to coronavirus. Guardian 2020 May 31. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/may/31/how-a-decade-of-privatisation-and-cuts-exposed-englandto-coronavirus.
- 8 Oliver D. Forget a "winter crisis"—we have a constant NHS crisis and 40 new hospitals will do little to help. *Independent* 2020 Feb 21. https://www.independent.co.uk/voices/nhs-ae-gp-appointments-hospital-beds-winter-crisis-staff-a9348361.html.
- 9 Oliver D. David Oliver: A troubled care home market should concern us all. *BMJ Opinion* 2020 Mar 4. https://blogs.bmj.com/bmj/2020/03/04/david-oliver-troubled-care-home-market-shouldconcern-us-all/.
- 10 Health Foundation. Health and social care funding explained. Jan 2017. https://www.health.org.uk/chart/health-and-social-care-funding-explained?gclid=CjwKCAjwt-L2BRA_EiwAacX32cUniSnVtu-cfc-1mDWptH6tAylYtinRqWAA7C29kxd7ipZ9lls1qBoCiiYQAvD_BwE.
- Health Foundation. The impact of providing enhanced support for care home residents in Rushcliffe. Mar 2017. https://www.health.org.uk/publications/the-impact-of-providing-enhancedsupport-for-care-home-residents-in-rushcliffe.
- 12 Donnelly L. Four in five GP partners plan to reject proposed NHS deal. *Telegraph* 2020 Jan 14. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2020/01/14/four-five-gp-partners-plan-reject-proposed-nhsdeal/.
- ¹³ King's Fund. Closing the gap: key areas for action on the health and care workforce. 21 Mar 2019. https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/publications/closing-gap-health-care-workforce.
- 14 Savage M. NHS winter crisis fears grow after thousands of EU staff quit. Guardian 2019 Nov 24. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2019/nov/24/nhs-winter-crisis-thousands-eu-staff-quit.